

Data in Danger: The Disappearing Infrastructure of Maternal Health Research

Research Brief #B404 | September 2025

Birthing While Black: The Urgent Fight for Maternal Health Reform Series

Introduction

In recent decades, federally funded and supported research has shined a light on the state of US maternal health outcomes and the extent to which Black women disproportionately experience maternal mortality and morbidity. Researchers have recently raised concerns about data collection, citing instances of overreporting,¹ underreporting,² and a general lack of uniformity that makes interstate comparison difficult and can obscure circumstances on the ground. **Regardless of these complexities, racial disparities are a clear and constant through line in the research.** More in-depth qualitative and quantitative research is needed to address this enduring health inequity.

Researchers have made efforts in recent years to address the flaws in data collection. However, current political developments threaten advancements made on this critical research and on efforts to address maternal mortality more broadly. Maternal health research sits at the intersections of the current administration's multipronged policy attacks on grants or programs considered "diversity, equity, and inclusion" in nature³ and on the public health infrastructure writ large. This means the systems that have long been in place to shed light on a range of health outcomes—systems which public health experts have been working to strengthen—are forced to go dark at the very time they are most needed.

Accurate public health data is critical to solving the maternal health crisis. It illustrates the real-world impact of policy choices, reveals how different communities experience negative maternal health outcomes, and shows us which programs and interventions are effective and where resources should be channeled.

In addition to the loss of surveillance and data, cuts to public programs such as Title X and Medicaid, among others, threaten to exacerbate negative outcomes and worsen disparities. Making matters worse, some states have intentionally disbanded or weakened their maternal mortality review committees (MMRCs), eliminating one of the few pathways states have to understanding the individual and community impact of maternal mortality.⁴

This brief is the sixth and final in IWPR's series *Birthing While Black: The Urgent Fight for Maternal Health Reform*. It reviews the historical and current mechanisms for collecting and disseminating maternal health data, describes the flaws and complexities that have emerged in those systems, and details the current-day threats to our ability to understand and address the United States' maternal health crisis.

Collecting maternal health data.



In the United States, maternal mortality data is collected and reported through a complex and interdependent network of research bodies: national vital statistics systems,⁵ surveillance programs, and state-level MMRCs.

At the national level, the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) houses the two main sources of maternal mortality information: the national vital statistics system (NVSS),⁶ compiled annually by the National Center for Health Statistics (NCHS) and the Pregnancy Mortality Surveillance System (PMSS),⁷ run by the Division of Reproductive Health at the National Center for Chronic Disease Prevention and Health Promotion.⁸ The CDC also houses other critical research efforts, such as the Pregnancy Risk Assessment Monitoring System (PRAMS) and Enhancing Reviews and Surveillance to Eliminate Maternal Mortality (ERASE MM).

State and local MMRCs are comprised of multidisciplinary groups of experts and are considered the highest standard for maternal health research because of the level of accuracy around data they are able to achieve.⁹

These life-saving research efforts—like much public health research—are often invisible to the general public. The broader public does not have a window into the unseen labor of researchers and the critical role it plays in fueling interventions that save lives: extending postpartum Medicaid coverage, providing insurance coverage for doulas, improving hospital protocols, and identifying the impact of maternal health deserts. We can't fix what we can't see or measure.



Opportunities to strengthen maternal mortality data collection.



The lack of historical research on pregnancy-related mortality and morbidity means that collecting accurate data on maternal health outcomes is a relatively new endeavor that needs improvement. It requires careful coordination between federal, state, and local bodies across multiple sources of information. Recent efforts to improve the quality and accuracy of maternal health data has attempted to address ongoing challenges.

Different Definitions of Maternal Mortality

The foundation of US maternal mortality statistics is a patchwork of surveillance systems that operate with different definitions of maternal death. For instance, the NVSS only looks at deaths that occur within 42 days after a pregnancy ends, while PMSS considers deaths for a full year, allowing them to track conditions like cardiomyopathy and thromboembolism that often develop months after delivery. MMRCs also track deaths for a full year, but their data is intended for short-term actions vs. long-term trends. The use of different definitions undermines the accuracy, comparability, and consistency of maternal health data.

State-Level Variability

Vital statistical information is the pillar of national maternal mortality estimates, and for many decades has suffered from misclassification problems.¹⁰ In 2003, experts acknowledged the prevalence of these problems over previous decades and implemented a “pregnancy checkbox” on death certificates. This effort was an attempt to identify missed cases but also led to the reporting of many false positives, particularly in women over 45

whose deaths were erroneously classified as pregnancy-related.

Not all states adopted the new pregnancy question at the same time, which made comparisons across states very difficult, and prevented the CDC from publishing a national maternal mortality rate for many years.¹¹ Additionally, inconsistencies with the way the checkbox was filled out skewed national ratios and led to confusion. Official national numbers are often two years old by the time they are released, leaving policymakers to respond to outdated data.¹²

Timely research and real-time data is essential. It allows policymakers, advocates, and health care providers to design effective interventions, allocate resources, and hold systems accountable. Without it, policymakers might respond to conditions in ways that are no longer the most relevant or effective or might be delayed in addressing urgent shifts in conditions on the ground. To effectively reduce maternal deaths and improve reproductive health outcomes overall, public health research must be both rigorous and responsive to current conditions.



Challenges Facing MMRCs

Maternal mortality review committees play an unmatched role in maternal mortality research but face several challenges. Their work is resource-intensive and often underfunded. They require a broad group of stakeholders to access and review data across multiple, inconsistent, and sometimes incomplete sources.¹³ MMRCs can also be impacted by a lack of available training, limited diversity of team members, the time and cost required to process records, and providers' final decisions on the patient's cause of death.¹⁴ Legal authority, scope of work, data systems, and funding can all differ significantly across states, making it difficult to compare data across borders.

Limitations to PRAMS

PRAMS surveys are updated every three to five years, making it difficult for researchers to address current or pressing issues through those surveys. Data is aggregated or truncated for specific variables to protect confidentiality and is released roughly 8–12 months after the end of a calendar year, so there is a significant lag between collection and dissemination of the data.¹⁵ Additionally, as with other self-reported data, validity and reliability varies among participants.¹⁶

Additional Limitations

Current mechanisms for collecting data are limited and inconsistent in terms of identifying early pregnancy losses and terminations, linking mother-child records, and identifying gestational ages for critical events in pregnancy.¹⁷

Lack of Qualitative Data

The vast majority of maternal mortality research in the United States is gleaned from quantitative sources; there is a dearth of studies that reflect women's lived experiences in their own voices.¹⁸ This research is critical to understanding patient experiences, particularly those of women who are most impacted by health disparities, and to developing solutions to addressing the

inequities of their experiences.¹⁹ **Quantitative data alone does not provide a detailed window into pregnant women's experiences with a range of drivers of negative health outcomes such as racism, encounters with providers, and the logistics of accessing care.**

In addition to conducting qualitative research that sheds light on women's birthing experiences, it is also critical that we better understand the longer-term impacts of maternal mortality and morbidity. Amid the current state of research, much remains unknown or only partially understood. As we described in our previous brief "[When Care Fails, Generations Suffer: The Ripple Effect of the Black Maternal Health Crisis](#)," what little research that does exist on the long-term impacts has largely focused on the economic impact of maternal mortality and morbidity. However, there are much deeper cascading consequences we must consider. What are the immediate economic impacts on children and families left behind? How does maternal mortality compound wealth inequities across generations? What are the physical and mental health impacts of parental loss on children?

The pathways to these potential outcomes are numerous, including the impact of the loss of the mother on her immediate family and surviving children, and the impact on Black women who are left shouldering the responsibility resulting from the loss of a Black mother. **We must understand not only how to prevent maternal mortality from occurring, but also how to support the families who experience it.** Rich qualitative data is critical to these efforts.



Recent threats to maternal mortality research.



Like many other areas of research, maternal mortality research has come under serious threat from the Trump administration.²⁰ Cuts to federal grants and the evisceration of public programs and employment, in addition to state-based attacks on MMRCs, have all rapidly shifted the reproductive health research environment.²¹

Funding and Staffing Cuts

The current administration has taken direct aim at surveillance and research on women's pregnancy-related deaths by banning from its grant-making processes the very language used to describe those deaths. As of May 2025, the administration has urged federal employees to not approve any grants that include the words women, Black, minority, race, LGBTQ, trans, bias, abortion, science-based, barrier, cultural sensitivity, discrimination, equity, gender-based violence, health disparity, and injustice, among hundreds of others.²² Organizations and individuals working on pre-approved grants that included such language have lost funding.²³ **Halting this research puts efforts to improve the nation's understanding of conditions that predominantly affect women—including endometriosis, menopause, infectious diseases contracted in pregnancy, and pregnancy-related deaths—at stake.**²⁴

In March 2025, as part of its effort to radically reshape federal public health programs,²⁵ the CDC hollowed out the Division of Reproductive Health, essentially taking an ax to PRAMS and PMSS. The entire PRAMS team was laid off and PRAMS data collection was stopped on the spot. As of the publication of this brief, access to PRAMS data was suspended²⁶ and there was no mechanism by which to collect information about 2025 cases.²⁷ As one CDC staffer anonymously told *Rolling Stone*, "We cannot understand factors associated with poor

pregnancy outcomes without surveillance like PRAMS. . . . If we don't understand those factors, US maternal morbidity and mortality will continue to worsen. This means more women will die."²⁸

Because data from PRAMS was the backbone of much of the research on maternal health, the loss of the program and its information will have far-reaching impacts on research conducted across academia and public health. Experts have explained how the loss of research and surveillance tools will completely hamstring policymakers and health care providers, rendering invisible a number of issues such as barriers to prenatal care, trends in postpartum depression, and other systemic issues that indicate the contours of the maternal health crisis."²⁹

As part of cuts to the CDC, the entire staff that worked on PMSS—analysts responsible for compiling and vetting that data—was let go. As a result, the CDC has not published any recent briefs, and it is unclear what is happening with pregnancy-related death information from 2023–2024.

The limited information available suggests the MMRCs and perinatal quality collaboratives will not be part of the new structure of the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), leaving hospitals and providers without the information required to implement lifesaving solutions. As Dr. Veronica Gillispie-Bell wrote, "These programs are not bureaucratic add-ons, but the main reason our nation has made progress in reducing maternal deaths."³⁰

These sweeping cuts have essentially made maternal health research go dark. From banning future research efforts to eliminating funding and staff for current programs and freezing the very infrastructure used to collect and disseminate data, the efforts of policymakers, advocates, and medical

professionals will be significantly hindered. **The federal government has done an about face just as the research community was making progress in improving research systems and garnering support and resources needed to meaningfully address the ongoing maternal mortality crisis.**

State-Based Attacks on MMRCs

While the work of some states' MMRCs is sure to be hampered by the federal funding environment, other states have eliminated or reorganized their MMRCs as a political response to maternal deaths related to abortion bans.³¹ In the wake of a report that two women in Georgia died as a result of that state's abortion ban,³² lawmakers dismissed all 32 members of its MMRC. In March, it reconstituted the group but will not make the list of new members public.³³ Idaho let its MMRC expire in 2023 and took more than a year to reactivate it.³⁴ In late 2024, Texas lawmakers announced they would not review pregnancy-related death cases from the years immediately following the implementation of the 2022 abortion ban, delaying a report that was otherwise supposed to be released during an election year.³⁵

The work of MMRCs was critical before the *Dobbs* decision. However, in the wake of the Supreme Court eliminating the federal right to abortion, and given the rapidly changing maternal health landscape, the need for a clear window into the current and evolving state of reproductive health access and outcomes has never been more critical. And that is precisely why certain states are erecting barriers to collecting this data. **We cannot identify or measure a problem—or hold policymakers accountable—if we do not have evidence that it is occurring.**

Federal Cuts to Adjacent Programs

In addition to the direct attacks on maternal health research, there have been vast cuts to maternal health-adjacent programs. Funding and staffing cuts have impacted the Teen Pregnancy Prevention Program, the Title V Maternal and Child Health Services

Block Grant, and the National Maternal Mental Health Hotline.³⁶ The CDC's Assisted Reproductive Technology (ART) team was eliminated a week after the president coined himself the "fertilization president." That team tracked IVF outcomes and provided critical information to the public on a wide range of fertility issues.³⁷ The CDC team focusing on emergency preparedness for pregnant and postpartum women and infants—the group responsible for how pandemics can impact pregnant women—suffered significant cuts.³⁸

And there's more. The CDC team that oversaw contraceptive guidelines, making recommendations in an app that allowed doctors to quickly reference the most up-to-date guidance on contraception for their patients, was fully shut down. The Intimate Partner Violence Prevention team was dismantled, and all employees working on rape prevention education were laid off.³⁹

Additionally, the administration froze roughly \$35 million in Title X funding,⁴⁰ a move that the Guttmacher Institute estimates will force at least 834,000 people to lose access to reproductive health care.⁴¹ If not reversed, that funding freeze would fully eliminate Title X care in California, Hawaii, Maine, Mississippi, Missouri, Montana, and Utah.⁴²

The administration also erased all online information deemed in violation of its executive orders. The ReproductiveRights.gov website established by the Biden administration in the wake of the *Dobbs* decision is no longer online.⁴³ Lastly, significant cuts to the National Institutes of Health (NIH) have impacted a wide array of reproductive health research that was being conducted at universities around the country.⁴⁴



Conclusion

Federally funded research has always been the backbone of maternal health research. While imperfect, this research has shed light on an ongoing maternal health crisis in the United States that peer countries do not experience, and it has illustrated how US trends have been moving in the wrong direction while other countries have seen significant improvements in maternal health outcomes. It has told us much about the enduring racial disparities in maternal mortality and given advocates, policymakers, and medical experts a basis upon which they have proposed interventions that could start moving the needle in the right direction.

In recent years, there have been growing efforts to improve the gaps and inaccuracies that have been common with maternal mortality research. Those national efforts have largely been ground to a halt because of the Trump administration's gutting of major pillars of our public health system, particularly those created to identify and address maternal health inequities. Those pillars are being dismantled at the very time that cuts to other government programs threaten the health and well-being of women and families.

Black women, who are already at greater risk of maternal morbidity and mortality because of historical and ongoing inequities, will shoulder the heaviest burdens of these changes. Shifts in economic and social policies that are changing labor market opportunities,⁴⁵ health care coverage and access,⁴⁶ the cost of everyday goods, and stability for rural communities⁴⁷ will also have an outsized impact on Black communities and will only exacerbate the acute risks to Black women's reproductive health outcomes. We must remember that research is the very tool that allows us to clearly see problems, to understand their root causes, and to formulate effective responses.



This brief was prepared by Andrea Flynn and Dr. Martinique Free. It was made possible with support from the David and Lucile Packard Foundation. The authors would also like to thank Dr. Kate Bahn for providing feedback and Miranda Peterson for fact-checking.

To see more from IWPR's *Birthing While Black: The Urgent Fight for Maternal Health Reform Series*, visit iwpr.org/birthingwhileblack/.

To learn more about IWPR's federal policy recommendations on maternal health, visit iwpr.org/maternal-health.

ENDNOTES

1. Marian F. MacDorman and Eugene Declercq, "The Failure of United States Maternal Mortality Reporting and Its Impact on Women's Lives," *Birth* 45, no. 2 (2018): 105–108, <https://doi.org/10.1111/birt.12333>.
2. Sahar M. A. Ahmed, Jenny A. Cresswell, and Lale Say, "Incompleteness and Misclassification of Maternal Death Recording: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis," *BMC Pregnancy and Childbirth* 23 (2023): 794, <https://doi.org/10.1186/s12884-023-06077-4>.
3. Madison Pauly, "Women's Health Care Has a Racism Problem. Trump's War on DEI Is Making It Worse," *Mother Jones*, June 4, 2025, <https://www.motherjones.com/politics/2025/06/womens-health-care-has-a-racism-problem-trumps-war-on-dei-is-making-it-worse/>.
4. Shannon Emmett, "Why Are States Trying to Bury the Truth About Preventable Deaths of Pregnant Women?," *In the Lead (blog)*, Institute for Women's Policy Research, February 14, 2025, <https://iwpr.org/why-are-states-trying-to-bury-the-truth-about-preventable-deaths-of-pregnant-women/>.
5. MacDorman and Declercq, "The Failure of United States Maternal Mortality Reporting," 105–108.
6. Amy St. Pierre, Julie Zaharatos, David Goodman, and William M. Callaghan, "Challenges and Opportunities in Identifying, Reviewing, and Preventing Maternal Deaths," *Obstetrics & Gynecology* 131, no. 1 (2018): 138–42, <https://doi.org/10.1097/AOG.0000000000002417>.
7. Andreea A. Creanga, "Maternal Mortality in the United States: A Review of Contemporary Data and Their Limitations," *Clinical Obstetrics and Gynecology* 61, no. 2 (2018): 296–306, <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/29561285/>.
8. Creanga, "Maternal Mortality in the United States," 296–306.
9. St. Pierre et al., "Challenges and Opportunities," 138–42; Creanga, "Maternal Mortality in the United States," 296–306.
10. Andrea Catalano, Nicole L. Davis, Emily E. Petersen, et al., "Pregnant? Validity of the Pregnancy Checkbox on Death Certificates in Four States, and Characteristics Associated with Pregnancy Checkbox Errors," *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology* 222, no. 3 (2020): 269.e1–269.e8, <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2019.10.005>.
11. Donna A. Santillan, Heather A. Davis, Elissa Z. Faro, Boyd M. Knosp, and Mark K. Santillan, "Need for Improved Collection and Harmonization of Rural Maternal Healthcare Data," *Clinical Obstetrics and Gynecology* 65, no. 4 (2022): 856–867, <https://pmc.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/articles/PMC9586468/>.
12. MacDorman and Declercq, "The Failure of United States Maternal Mortality Reporting," 105–108.
13. St. Pierre et al., "Challenges and Opportunities," 138–42.
14. Juanita J. Chinn, Esther Eisenberg, Shavon Artis Dickerson, et al., "Maternal Mortality in the United States: Research Gaps, Opportunities, and Priorities," *American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology* 223, no. 4 (2020): 486–492.e6, <https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajog.2020.07.021>.
15. Santillan et al. "Need for Improved Collection," 856–867.
16. Patricia Dietz et al., "Validation of Self-reported Maternal and Infant Health Indicators in the Pregnancy Risk Assessment Monitoring System," *Maternal and Child Health Journal* 18, no. 10 (2014): 2489–2498, <https://doi.org/10.1007/s10995-014-1487-y>.
17. Santillan et al., "Need for Improved Collection," 856–867.
18. Chinn et al., "Maternal Mortality in the United States," 486–492.e6.
19. Kierra S. Barnett, Ashley R. Banks, Tiffany Morton, Christine Sander, Maureen Stapleton, and Deena J. Chisolm, "'I Just Want Us to Be Heard': A Qualitative Study of Perinatal Experiences among Women of Color," *Women's Health* 18 (2022): 17455057221123439, <https://doi.org/10.1177/17455057221123439>.

20. Kyle K. Moore, "Trump's Gutting of Public Health Institutions Is Setting the Stage for Our Next Crisis," *Working Economics Blog*, Economic Policy Institute, April 21, 2025, <https://www.epi.org/blog/trumps-gutting-of-public-health-institutions-is-setting-the-stage-for-our-next-crisis/>; Hannah Harris Green, "'Impossible to Rebuild': NIH Scientists Say Trump Cuts Will Imperil Life-Saving Research," *The Guardian*, August 7, 2025, <https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2025/aug/07/nih-scientists-trump-cuts>.

21. Sandhya Raman, "At HHS, Proposed Cuts to Medical Research and Public Health Programs," *Roll Call*, May 2, 2025, <https://rollcall.com/2025/05/02/at-hhs-proposed-cuts-to-medical-research-and-public-health-programs/>.

22. AJ Connelly, "Federal Government's Growing Banned Words List Is Chilling Act of Censorship," *PEN America*, May 28, 2025, <https://pen.org/banned-words-list/>.

23. Mikhail Zinshteyn, "Trump Cancelled Millions in California Research Grants. Judges Want to Restore Them," *CalMatters*, June 24, 2025, <https://calmatters.org/education/higher-education/2025/06/health-research-california/>; Carolyn Y. Johnson, Scott Dance, and Joel Achenbach, "Here Are the Words Putting Science in the Crosshairs of Trump's Orders," *Washington Post*, February 4, 2025, <https://www.washingtonpost.com/science/2025/02/04/national-science-foundation-trump-executive-orders-words/>.

24. Shefali Luthra and Barbara Rodriguez, "What happens to health research when 'women' is a banned word?," *The 19th*, March 27, 2025, <https://19thnews.org/2025/03/women-lgbtq-health-research-trump-funding/>.

25. US Department of Health and Human Services, "HHS Announces Transformation to Make America Healthy Again," press release, March 27, 2025, <https://www.hhs.gov/press-room/hhs-restructuring-doge.html>.

26. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Pregnancy Risk Assessment Monitoring System (PRAMS)," page last reviewed August 21, 2024, accessed June 11, 2025, <https://www.cdc.gov/prams/index.html>.

27. Bre Thomas, "CDC Suspends Pregnancy Risk Assessment Monitoring System (PRAMS) Data Collection," *Will's Blog*, Arizona Public Health Association, March 11, 2025, <https://azpha.org/2025/03/11/cdc-suspends-pregnancy-risk-assessment-monitoring-system-prams-data-collection/>.

28. Lorena O'Neil, "How Trump's CDC Purge Will Affect Reproductive Health: 'Women Will Die,'" *Rolling Stone*, April 5, 2025, <https://www.rollingstone.com/politics/politics-features/cdc-hhs-layoffs-impact-women-1235310574/>.

29. Luthra and Rodriguez, "What happens to health research;" Sabrina Malhi and Meryl Kornfield, "Fertility and maternal health programs slashed, alarming experts," *Washington Post*, April 19, 2025, <https://www.washingtonpost.com/health/2025/04/19/cdc-cuts-maternal-mortality-fertility/>.

30. Veronica Gillispie-Bell, "RFK Jr.'s Policies Will Make America's Maternal Mortality Rates Worse," *MSNBC*, June 6, 2025, <https://www.msnbc.com/opinion/msnbc-opinion/rfk-jr-covid-vaccine-hhs-pregnant-women-cdc-rcna210754>.

31. Emmett, "Why Are States Trying to Bury the Truth."

32. Amy Yurkanin, "Georgia Dismissed All Members of Maternal Mortality Committee After ProPublica Obtained Internal Details of Two Deaths," *ProPublica*, November 21, 2024, <https://www.propublica.org/article/georgia-dismisses-maternal-mortality-committee-amber-thurman-candi-miller>.

33. Amy Yurkanin, "Georgia Won't Say Who's Now Serving on Its Maternal Mortality Committee After Dismissing All Members Last Year," *ProPublica*, March 4, 2025, <https://www.propublica.org/article/georgia-maternal-mortality-committee-members-names-not-released>.

34. Rachel Cohen, "Idaho Dissolves Maternal Mortality Review Committee, as Deaths Remain High," *Boise State Public Radio*, July 7, 2023, <https://www.boisestatepublicradio.org/news/2023-07-07/idaho-maternal-mortality-review-committee-dissolve>.

35. Emmett, "Why Are States Trying to Bury the Truth."

36. Alyssa Llamas and Harper Eisen, "How the Trump Administration's Actions in the First 100 Days Harm Women's Health," *To the Point* (blog), Commonwealth Fund, May 27, 2025, <https://www.commonwealthfund.org/blog/2025/how-trump-administrations-actions-first-100-days-womens-health>.

37. Berkeley Lovelace Jr. and Abigail Brooks, "CDC's IVF Team Gutted Even as Trump Calls Himself the 'Fertilization President,'" NBC News, April 2, 2025, <https://www.nbcnews.com/health/health-news/cdcs-ivf-team-gutted-even-trump-calls-fertilization-president-rcna199261>.

38. O'Neil, "How Trump's CDC Purge."

39. O'Neil, "How Trump's CDC Purge."

40. Emily Burroughs, "A New Trump Administration Funding Freeze Imperils Reproductive Care," *Urban Wire* (blog), Urban Institute, April 2, 2025, <https://www.urban.org/urban-wire/new-trump-administration-funding-freeze-imperils-reproductive-care>.

41. Megan L. Kavanaugh, Nakeisha Blades, Amy Friedrich-Karnik, and Jennifer J. Frost, "Trump Administration's Withholding of Funds Could Impact 30 Percent of Title X Patients," policy analysis, Guttmacher Institute, April 2025, <https://www.guttmacher.org/2025/04/trump-administrations-withholding-funds-could-impact-30-percent-title-x-patients>.

42. Burroughs, "A New Trump Administration Funding Freeze."

43. Llamas and Eisen, "How the Trump Administration's Actions."

44. Luthra and Rodriguez, "What happens to health research."

45. Gbenga Ajilore, "The Republican Agenda's Triple Threat to Black Households' Economic Well-Being," report (Washington, DC: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2025), <https://www.cbpp.org/research/economy/the-republican-agendas-triple-threat-to-black-households-economic-well-being>.

46. Ismael Cid-Martinez, Kyle K. Moore, and Adewale A. Maye, "Cuts to Medicaid Will Disproportionately Hurt People of Color and Children," *Working Economics Blog*, Economic Policy Institute, April 2, 2025, <https://www.epi.org/blog/medicaid-cuts-will-disproportionately-hurt-people-of-color-and-children/>.

47. Kat Stafford, Kia Johnson, and Jayla Whitfield-Anderson, "Black U.S. Farmers Brace for Impact amid Tariffs Turmoil," Reuters, April 30, 2025, <https://www.reuters.com/world/us/black-us-farmers-brace-impact-amid-tariffs-turmoil-2025-04-30/>.